
Headmaster
It is hard to believe that we are at the end of Term 1 already. Although it has been a busy term, it has been 
a most productive one, and our students seem to have settled into good routines. Some of you have had 
the chance to meet with your son’s teachers at Parent Teacher Interviews, with more to come early in Term 
2. I now hope that all of our families have a relaxing break and an enjoyable Easter together.

Term 2
Classes begin again for Term 2 on Wednesday 19 April. Tuesday 18 April is set aside for all staff to be 
involved in a full day of professional development and training. Teachers will be attending workshops and 
lectures from experts in their respective teaching fields.

ANZAC Services
On Thursday 20 April, we will be holding a special ANZAC Day Assembly, during which we will take time to 
reflect and honour the sacrifice of those who fell in the First World War. We will be particularly remembering 
those past students of our school who lost their lives while fighting in the AIF. 
On Sunday 23 April, a party of our Senior Cadets will support the Balwyn RSL at a memorial service to be 
conducted at St Barnabas’ Church, Balwyn. The support will be in the form of a small Flag Party and the 
reading of prayers during the service. The service will commence at 10.00am. Later in the day, another 
group of Cadets will support the Kew RSL Branch by marching from the RSL to form a Catafalque Memorial 
Party. The march is scheduled to commence at 12.30pm.

ANZAC Dawn Service
We will again hold a Dawn Service at 6.00am on Tuesday 25 April in the Wheelton Amphitheatre, followed 
by breakfast, provided by the Friends of Cadets, and concluding in time for members of our Cadet Unit to 
travel into the city to participate in the ANZAC parade.
Family groups are warmly invited to attend this service. The underground carpark (enter from Gate 3), will 
open at 5.30am and you are requested to gather in the Amphitheatre at 5.45am. 
Should you wish to stay for the breakfast, please register online using the following Trybooking link:  
https://www.trybooking.com/PMKY.The cost of breakfast will be $5.00. There is no charge for members of 
the Cadet Unit or students assisting with the service. 

School Uniform
Please note that all students should wear full Winter school uniform from the beginning of Term 2. In particular, 
boys in Middle and Senior Schools are required to wear their school blazers at all times when in public and 
on formal school occasions. At no time may the school pullover be worn as the outermost garment in public, 
or at Assembly or other formal functions. All Middle and Senior School students are required to wear long 
grey trousers, with the regulation school belt or plain black belt, black or grey socks, long-sleeved blue 
(Middle School) or white (Senior School) shirt with school tie, blazer and black leather lace-up school shoes.
High standards of dress and appearance are part of our overall commitment to excellence in everything 
we do, and I thank all parents for the strong support they give to the school in ensuring that our student’s 
appearance is neat, tidy and appropriate at all times. 

AGSV Swimming 2017
Our School Swimming Team competed at the AGSV Swimming Finals at Melbourne Sports and Aquatic 
Centre on Friday 24 March. Thank you to the members of staff and coaches who have been involved in their 
training throughout the past months, and in particular to Mr Hamish Meachem who has been an inspiring 
Teacher in Charge of Swimming. 
Thanks also to the parents and family members who came along to support our team in the final event of the 

REMINDER
NO school on ANZAC Day, Tuesday 25 April
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competition and congratulations to the students themselves, on their fine performance. It was wonderful to 
see our boys competing so passionately in the pool, and they greatly appreciated the support of our cheer 
squad. 
There were some outstanding individual results from our swimmers, including Yanning Zhang (Year 7), 
Alexander Hillman (Year 8) and Connor Xu (Year 11), but in the end it was a great team performance. Special 
congratulations to the U13 4x50m Medley Relay Team (Yanning Zhang, Gregory Kerdemelidis, Lewis Clarke 
and Richard Luo) who broke the AGSV and School Records for their event, and to Yanning Zhang who 
also broke the U13 50m Butterfly AGSV and School Records. The final result was a reflection of the team’s 
outstanding performance and the effort they put in all season. Overall, we finished third, behind Mentone, 
who won the event, and Ivanhoe. It was an exciting evening with the following results:

Event Place Competitor(s)

U13 4x50m Medley Relay 1st Yanning Zhang
Gregory Kerdemelidis
Lewis Clarke
Richard Luo

U15 4x5m Medley Relay 2nd Matthew Bryson
Jasper Fodor
Peter Zhao
Eric Shishkin

U13 50m Breaststroke 1st Lewis Clarke

U14 50m Breaststroke 1st Gregory Kerdemelidis

U17 50m Breaststroke 2nd Connor Xu

Open 100m Breaststroke 2nd Christopher Kerdemelidis

U13 50m Butterfly 1st Yanning Zhang

U17 50m Butterfly 3rd Connor Xu

U14 50m Freestyle 1st Alexander Hillman

U13 50m Backstroke 1st Yanning Zhang

U14 50m Backstroke 3rd Alexander Hillman

U13 4x50m Freestyle Relay 1st Richard Luo
Lewis Clarke
Gregory Kerdemelidis
Yanning Zhang

U14 4x50m Freestyle Relay 2nd Cody Greenwood
Hayden Nguyen
James Harker
Alexander Hillman

U17 4x50m Freestyle Relay 3rd Harry Swingler
Dylan Lay
Jacob Hunting
Connor Xu

AGSV Records

U13 4x50m Medley Relay 1st Yanning Zhang
Gregory Kerdemelidis
Lewis Clarke
Richard Luo

U13 50m Butterfly 1st Yanning Zhang

School Records

U13 4x50m Medley Relay	 1st Yanning Zhang
Gregory Kerdemelidis
Lewis Clarke
Richard Luo
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U17 50m Breaststroke 2nd Connor Xu

U13 50m Butterfly 1st Yanning Zhang

U14 50m Freestyle 1st Alexander Hillman

U13 50m Backstroke 1st Yanning Zhang

U13 4x50m Freestyle Relay 1st Richard Luo
Lewis Clarke
Gregory Kerdemelidis
Yanning Zhang

Lawn Bowls
Congratulations to our Team C - Jack Yuan (Year 12), David Long (Year 10), Elijah Pannozzo (Year 8) 
and William Cook (Year 8) - which made it to the Grand Final in Division 3 at Burwood District Bowls Club. 
The game began with our boys holding their own against St Kevins for the first four ends, when the score 
was four shots each. Unfortunately St Kevins drew away to defeat our boys comprehensively in the end. 
Nevertheless Silver medals in Division 3 was no mean feat. Congratulations to all our Lawn Bowlers on a 
successful season.

Holiday Activities
During the Term vacation a number of staff and students are involved in a range of activities across the 
various levels of the school. I thank the members of staff in advance who will be giving up some of their own 
time to organise and supervise our students:
Singapore Soccer Tour 2017
The tour group will be departing on the evening of Sunday 2 April, for ten days in Singapore, where they 
will play local soccer teams and schools including the Geylang FC Under 18’s, the Euro Soccer Academy 
Under 18’s, and Anderson Secondary School. The boys will also be visiting popular tourist spots as well as 
important historical sites with links to Australia.
Hockey
First XI Training 			   Thursday 6 April, 9.30am to 11.00am, JTO
First XI Hockey Tournament 	 Monday 10 April to Thursday 13 April, Hawthorn Hockey Club
Soccer
First XI Match v Scotch 		  Saturday 8 April, 10.00am, Flack Reserve Hawthorn
Football
First XVIII Match v Yarra Valley 	 Thursday 13 April, 3.30pm, GBO

Parent Education Seminar
Our next Parent Education Seminar for parents and students in Years 7 to 12, will be on ‘We Are What We 
Eat’, and will take place in the Performing Arts Centre at 7.30pm on Tuesday 2 May 2017. Our guest speakers 
on the evening will be Dr Peter Brukner who is a specialist sport and exercise physician and currently the 
Team Doctor for the Australian cricket team and Ms Kylie Andrew who is an Accredited Practising Dietitian, 
with a Masters Degree in Nutrition and Dietetics from Deakin University. She has also completed the Sports 
Dietitians Australia course in Sports Nutrition and is an Accredited Sports Dietitian. Our guest speakers will 
discuss the following: practical approaches for students and parents on healthy body; healthy mind; how to 
make smart food choices; what foods are important for growing teens; and any special needs for males vs 
females. 
Please let our convenor of the Parent Education Seminars, Mr John Allen, know if you are intending to come 
on mja@cgs.vic.edu.au. Further information is included in this Bulletin. 

Request for a Host Family 2017
At Camberwell Grammar School, we are fortunate enough to have a relationship with a high school in Lyon, 
France. This Winter, six boys from Lyon will be coming to experience life in Melbourne at CGS for six weeks, 
and we are now looking for a family interested in hosting only - no reciprocal exchange. This is open to all 
Camberwell Grammar families with a student in the Senior School. This is to take place during the July 
holidays and the first four weeks of Term 3, 2017.
This is a valuable cultural and linguistic experience that we hope you will consider. If you would like to know 
more, please contact Ms Naomi Eckersley on nme@cgs.vic.edu.au or 9835 1777.

Paul Hicks, Headmaster
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Middle School
Easter Service
We enjoyed a moving Easter Service yesterday at St Mark’s. The string quartet of Wilson Zhu, Isaac Hui, 
Ryan Park and Alex Hillman (all Year 8) helped to set the scene and the choir performed a powerful piece 
during the service. The occasion provided us with a wonderful opportunity to gather as a Middle School 
community to reflect on the Easter story and on the term gone by.

End of Term
This afternoon we concluded in style with a special End-of-Term Assembly. This afforded the opportunity 
to acknowledge the many successes of Term 1 and we enjoyed singing the traditional Dismissal Hymn 
and the School Song. The Middle School Stage Band also added to the festive spirit with their upbeat 
arrangement. My thanks to William Cook, James Linehan and Luke Burton (all Year 8) for once again 
producing a thoroughly entertaining slideshow, perfectly capturing the many events of Term 1.
The boys have made a great start to the year and those new to Middle School have transitioned exceptionally 
well. I have found yard duty to be a pleasure this term, partly due to the glorious weather, but more importantly 
as it provides an opportunity to see the boys enjoying the array of play spaces and facilities that our campus 
now provides. I wish everyone well for a relaxing Easter break and I look forward to the boys returning 
refreshed and eager for the new challenges of Term 2.

Rob French, Head of Middle School

Junior School 
As we prepare to break for the Easter Holiday, I would like to extend my very best wishes to all for a 
joyful and safe holiday. Together we have enjoyed a marvellous first term. The tone of the school has been 
positive, cheerful and purposeful. I am delighted with the way the boys are going about their lessons and 
activities, and I am extremely grateful to the parents for their continued support and encouragement at home 
and at school.

As you think about the time you will have with your son over the break, I cannot overstate the importance of 
engaging your children in conversation. Through conversation children learn how to think, how to reflect, and 
how to express themselves. Skills that are so necessary to function in the world. Participating in conversation 
develops a child’s ability to communicate and interact with a variety of people in different social situations. It 
encourages one to listen and to appreciate different viewpoints as well as providing a wonderful avenue for 
children to see successful problem solving being modelled in the home. Entering into conversation with your 
child also provides you as parents an opportunity to express your values and for your children to internalise 
those values.
With today’s busy and hectic schedules it is imperative that we make time and provide opportunities to 
converse with our children on a regular basis. The daily car ride to and from school without the distraction of 
the radio or DVD player, or a sit down meal without TV in the background are two ideas. You will be surprised 
at the long term benefits and how much you will learn from each other.
Next term Preps will be allowed to play outside in the mornings before the bell rings to start the school day. 
They will arrive at school, unpack their bags, sign-in and then go out to play. Parents are encouraged to 
support the development of independence and self-reliance in their son by encouraging him to walk down to 
the Prep Classroom and set up for the day by himself.

Regional Swimming Championships
On Wednesday 29 March four Middle School students competed in the Southern Metro Regional Swimming 
Carnival at Melbourne Sports and Aquatic Centre (MSAC). The four Year 6 swimmers included Lachlan 
Nguyen, James Alexandrakis, James Kerferd and Harry Watson. Congratulations go to these four boys for 
their excellent efforts enabling them to qualify and compete at the SSV Swimming State Championships to 
be held on Wednesday 26 April at MSAC. Congratulations to all boys who competed:
12/13 Years 4x50m Freestyle Relay, 2.17, 1st 
•	 Lachlan Nguyen 
•	 James Alexandrakis
•	 James Kerferd
•	 Harry Watson
12 Years 50m Backstroke,  40.03, 5th
•	 Harry Watson
12/13 Years 50m Breastroke, 39.98, 2nd 
•	 Lachlan Nguyen
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Dates Ahead
Tuesday 	 18 April		  Staff Professional Development Day
Wednesday 	 19 April		  Students commence Term 2
				    No Junior School Assembly
Thursday 	 20 April		  Mouthguards returned to Year 4 students
Tuesday 	 25 April		  ANZAC Day holiday

Howard Kelly, Head of Junior School

Careers

Wednesday 5 April Year 10 Discovery Day at Monash

Friday 7 April Experience La Trobe, Melbourne Campus

Friday 7 April A Day at Melbourne Uni (Year 12 students only)

Friday 21 April Deadline for Work Experience forms

Saturday 29 April Veterinary Science and Hospital Open Day

Thursday 4 May to  Sunday 7 May VCE & Careers Expo – Caulfield Racecourse

PricewaterhouseCoopers (PwC) Trainee Program
The PwC Trainee program is a unique three-year program that allows students to incorporate paid work 
experience whilst completing their degree. Students begin with PwC in their second year of a single degree, 
or the third year of a double degree, and work full-time and study part-time for two years. Once the work 
experience period is over, students return to finish their degree on a full-time study basis. Many trainees will 
be offered full-time graduate positions to return the following year.
During the program, trainees are given real client work, as well as an invaluable opportunity to put what they 
are learning at university into practice. PwC currently hires trainees in Assurance and Tax & Legal.
Find out more about a traineeship at PwC here: PricewaterhouseCoopers (PwC) Trainee Program.

Health Information Management at La Trobe
Health Information Management is a dynamic career with excellent opportunities throughout the entire 
healthcare system. La Trobe’s double degree - Bachelor of Health Sciences/Bachelor of Health Information 
Management offers a career in the clinical and business sides of health care, with an emphasis on clinical 
coding, health data analysis, health informatics and management. Professional placements are an integral 
part of this course and, as graduates are highly sort after, students often find employment with their host 
company once qualified. 
Health Information Managers work in all areas of healthcare, from hospitals and community health centres to 
specialist disease registries. To find out more about this and La Trobe’s full suite of Health Science courses, 
register to attend their Experience La Trobe day on Friday 7 April.

Lynette Reiger, Careers Counsellor
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Calendar
Term 2, Week 1

Day Date Event

Monday 17 April Easter Monday

Tuesday 18 April Staff Professional Development Day - no students

Wednesday 19 April Term 2 Starts
PLUS Closed (moving location)

Thursday 20 April Senior School ANZAC Day Assembly
Years 6 and 7 Interim Assessments
AGSV Winter Sport Training Commences
Year 9 Art excursion, NGV International, 9.15am to 1.00pm
Year 11 and 12 House Debating, Round 1, 12.40pm

Friday 21 April Year 9 and 10 House Debating, Round 1, 12.40pm
Year 8 Outdoor Ed, (selected classes), 1.00pm to 4.30pm
Middle School Activities, 2.45pm to 4.00pm
Senior School Activities, 2.45pm to 4.00pm
AGSV Cross Country Twilight Meet, Marcellin College, 4.30pm

Support Groups
PLUS
The Pre-Loved Uniform Shop (PLUS) will be closed on Wednesday 19 April and Saturday 22 April as we 
move from our Highton position to the new shop off the staff car park in the Sports complex. PLUS will re-
open on Wednesday 26 April at 3.00pm. Access to the shop is via Gate 9 on Chatfield Avenue with parking 
in the car park across from Gate 8. Look for the PLUS A-frames placed strategically around the school when 
the shop is open. Any queries please contact Mrs Cathy Garrard on 0419 118 709.

Parents’ Association Social - Save the Date!
Saturday 24 June - More details to come.

Diary Dates
Friends of Footy Season Launch and Jumper Presentation Breakfast 
Date:		  Thursday 20 April 
Time:		  7.00am to 8.15am
Venue:		  Camberwell Room, CGS Sports Centre 
Details:		  Speaker - Dean Laidley (North Melbourne FC Premiership Player and Coach, CGS 1st 
		  XVIII Coach 2017)
Cost: 		  $20.00
Bookings: 	 www.trybooking.com/PIYO

Year 7 Parents’ Evening
Date: 		  Thursday 15 June
Time: 		  7.30pm
Venue: 		  Fordham’s Milk Bar, 116 Fordham Ave, Camberwell 
Details: 		  More information to follow
Contact: 	 Mrs Sue Norman 0403 264 254
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+61 3 9835 1777   www.cgs.vic.edu.au   ABN: 12 004 131 159 

 

TERMS AND CONDITIONS 
Definitions: Department refers to the Victorian Department of Education and Training, Person refers to the 
child/adult listed below in the consent declaration. 

1)! Privacy Protection 
The Department takes its privacy obligations seriously and any personal information collected or used by the 
Department will be handled in accordance with the Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014 (Vic). This law sets out 
what we must do when the Department collects, uses, handles and destroys personal information.  Personal 
information includes personal details such as an individual’s name and school that could be used to identify an 
individual. 

2)! Collection, use, disclosure and storage of personal information 
If you provide your consent your school will collect and disclose your child’s first and last name, and the 
name of the school to the Department. The Department will then: 

•! Publish your child’s name on its online Honour Roll located at: www.education.vic.gov.au/prc at the 
completion of the Challenge with no other identifying factors such as early childhood setting name. 

3)! Accuracy, access to information and withdrawal of consent 
The Department will endeavour to ensure that any personal information held about your child is up to date and 
accurate. You can access, correct and withdraw personal information held by the Department by written request in 
accordance with the Department’s Information Privacy Policy located at: 

http://www.education.vic.gov.au/Pages/privacypolicy.aspx  

Consent may be withdrawn at any time by writing to the Department’s Privacy Unit on: 
privacy.enquiries@edumail.vic.gov.au .  

If you have any questions about this form, or if you need more information, please contact the 
PRC Challenge Coordinator at the Department readingchallenge@edumail.vic.gov.au or (03) 9637 
3624.  

 
 

Yes I consent to my child’s name appearing on the online Honour roll 

 

Name of child…………………………………………………………………………………. 

 

Parent Signature……………………………………………………………………………… 

 

 
 



we are what we eat

Kylie Andrew is an Accredited Practising Dietitian, with a Masters Degree in Nutrition and 
Dietetics from Deakin University. She has also completed the Sports Dietitians Australia 
course in Sports Nutrition and is an Accredited Sports Dietitian. Kylie is currently the 
Nutrition Co-ordinator at the Victorian Institute of Sport and specifically works with the 
VIS Gymnastics, Netball, Sailing, Swimming and Track & Field programs. Kylie is also the 
Dietitian for the Melbourne Vixens Netball Team and Richmond Football Club. She has 
worked as a consultant Sports Dietitian in private practice and with a number of sporting 
organisations for over 20 years.  

DETAILS:
> Tuesday 2 May 2017

> 7.30pm - 9.00pm  
 
> For Parents & Students in Years 7 - 12

> Camberwell Grammar School
   Performing Arts Centre  
   55 Mont Albert Road Canterbury  

> RSVP TO:
   John Allen             
   mja@cgs.vic.edu.au 

As a direct result of what we put in our mouths we have two thirds of our adult population and 
a quarter of our children overweight, and a rapidly increasing incidence of Type 2 diabetes. All 
of which are related to the food (and drink) that we eat. There is a lot of dietary advice out there 
at the moment.  From the traditional low fat, calories in calories out diets to the trendy Paleo, 
Low Carb High Fat, Low GI and Mediterranean diets. As a result, most of us are pretty confused 
about what we should and should not be eating. 

You will learn about: 
> Practical approaches for students and  
   parents on Healthy Body, Healthy Mind 
> How to make smart food choices 
> What foods are important for growing teens 
> Any special needs for males vs females 

However there is one thing that everyone 
agrees on - excessive added sugar is a major 
factor in the current epidemics of obesity and 
diabetes. Sugar is everywhere - not just in 
the obvious places such as soft drinks but 
in fruit drinks, flavoured milks and so called 
health foods such as cereals, fruit yoghurts 
and muesli bars. If we want to reverse these 
devastating health trends we have to act now.

Dr Peter Brukner is a specialist sport and exercise physician and currently the Team 
Doctor for the Australian cricket team. Previously he was Head of Sports Medicine and 
Sports Science at Liverpool Football Club. Peter is Associate Professor in Sports Medicine 
at the Centre for Health, Exercise and Sports Medicine at the University of Melbourne and 
a Professor of Sports Medicine at La Trobe University. He is the founding partner at the 
Olympic Park Sports Medicine Centre in Melbourne and a Convener of the SugarByHalf 
Campaign. 

cgs.vic.edu.au
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CGS Hockey 2017 
Hockey starter kits – stick and shin guard 
Each year Friends of Hockey, in conjunction with Just Hockey, organises the bulk purchase 
of good quality hockey sticks and shin pads in order to get the gear at a substantial discount. 
This year’s cost is $60 which is less than half the retail price. 
These are available for any boys who intend to play hockey for school in 2017 and do not 
have the appropriate gear. This offer is not limited to Year 7 boys. To make it easier to order 
and pay this year we have set up a Trybooking. 

 
Trybooking Link -  www.trybooking.com/PKTL 

 
Please order before Wednesday 12 April. 

The stick and shin pads will be available for collection from the Development Office on the 
first day of second term (Wednesday 19 April) after 3.00pm, the first day of winter training is 
Thursday 20 April. 

We have provided three options for stick sizes. The standard international stick size is 36.5 
inches. The availability of non-standard size sticks will be limited. You should only select 
SMALL or LARGE if you son is at the end of the height spectrum shown below.  As a golden 
rule it is best to buy a stick and continue to use it when it is ‘too small’ rather than to buy one 
and grow into it. For a youth age player (~160-170cm tall) a 36 or 36.5 inch or MEDIUM size 
stick is recommended due to the fact that their upper body strength is still developing. 
Nevertheless there are a wide variety of websites with guides related to height, hip height, 
and arm length. 
Shin pads will be matched to stick size you have chosen; you do not need to specify a shin 
pad size. 
PLEASE NOTE - If parents are unhappy with the size available at the time of pick up and an 
alternative is not available, FoH will be only too happy to refund the payment in full as long 
as the stick is not damaged. 

 
If you have any questions please contact Mr Warren Edney 

warren.edney@gmail.com or 0432 322 275 
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New ‘Pay it Forward’ Initiative
Friends of Performing Arts in conjunction with the Music School 

 

Do you have any pre-loved instrumental music books 
sitting unneeded at home? 

 
Please bring your old instrumental music books to the 

Music School Office 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Friends of Performing Arts and the Music School are collecting pre-loved instrumental music 
books to recycle to CGS music students. 
The idea is to build a library at the Music School for teachers to access for students.  This 
initiative is organised by FOPA and we hope that it will foster a sense of community amongst 
the boys as well as show respect towards the environment by recycling. 
Any stock that is unable to be used will be included with the Friends of Library annual donation 
to the Les Twentyman Foundation. 
Books need to be in reasonable condition with minimal markings. 
We thank you for your support.

 




